
      MINUTES OF A MEETING OF
                                SHAVINGTON-CUM-GRESTY PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON 3 MARCH 2021
                  THE MEETING WAS HELD REMOTELY IN ACCORDANCE WITH REGULATIONS 


                  UNDER S.78 OF THE CORONAVIRUS ACT 2020
 



Shavington-cum-Gresty Parish Council
Meeting: 3 March 2021 (Remote)


	 PRESENT:
	Councillor B Gibbs 
    
   Chairman

	
	Councillor V Adams
	Councillor K Gibbs

	
	Councillor L Buchanan
	Councillor R Hancock

	
	Councillor N Cooper
	Councillor G McIntyre

	
	Councillor M Ferguson
	

	
	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE:
	Borough Councillor David Marren  (Cheshire East Council)

	
	Mr W Atteridge – Chairman of the Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group
Mr C Mead – Brave Little Tank 

	APOLOGIES:
	Councillors J Hassall and R Moore


401
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Members were invited to declare any (a) disclosable pecuniary interest; (b) personal interest; or (c)  prejudicial interest which they had in any item of business on the agenda, the nature of that interest, and in respect of disclosable interests and prejudicial interests, to leave the meeting prior to the discussion of that item.

No declarations were made.

402
MINUTES


RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the meeting held on 3 February 2021 be approved subject to the following:

Minute No. 387 – Report of Borough Councillor David Marren


Revise the second sentence to read ‘He was not in attendance at this point in the proceedings owing to technical difficulties, and although…..’

403
PUBLC QUESTION TIME


Members of the public were able to ask questions under the Parish Council’s Standing Orders and had been asked to register.  
There were questions from four members of the public, covering the following topics:

· Dog fouling in the parish.

· Community Governance arrangements.
404
POLICE MATTERS – BEAT MANAGER’S REPORT

There were no comments on the Beat Manager’s report.
405
BOROUGH COUNCILLOR DAVID MARREN 


Borough Councillor David Marren’s report was submitted. 
Councillor Marren drew attention to specific items in his report and Members were able to ask questions which included the following:
· Planning application at Huntersfield Avenue: The Member who raised this issue was asked to make comments online using the Cheshire East Council planning portal.
· 1 Rope Lane – planning application. In response to the Member’s concern about a resident who had commented on this application using the Cheshire East Council (CEC) planning portal, Councillor Marren stated that it would be unlikely that the resident’s comments would not be uploaded onto the CEC system.

· Query about a drainage assessment in respect of a planning application in vicinity of Newcastle Road/Crewe Road. 
406
REPORT OF COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN


Committee Chairmen were invited to report on activities for their Committees and the Task Group meetings of each Committee. 

It was noted that in the absence of formal Committee meetings, Task Group meetings had been held for several of the Committees. There were no decisions to be taken, and any recommendations from the Task Groups could be submitted to the Parish Council.


406.1
Community Engagement Committee (Councillor Kevin Gibbs)


Councillor Kevin Gibbs reported progress in respect of the new website. The Community Manager (who was in attendance) shared his screen to demonstrate the new website’s appearance.


406.2
Environment and Recreation Committee (Councillor M Ferguson)

Councillor Ferguson reported on recent Task Group meetings, one of which was to consider the role of a lengthsman for the parish (Minute No. 411 below). The other meeting had addressed the issue of the acquisition of recreational land in the parish (Minute No. 415). 

Arising out of discussion, the Clerk was asked to enquire into the date of the annual inspection of Vine Tree Play Area.

406.3
Village Hall Committee (Councillor V Adams)


Councillor Adams reported that there had been no Task Group meetings as the Village Hall was currently closed.
407
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW

The draft Community Governance Review document which was considered by Cheshire East Council’s Community Governance Sub-Committee at its meeting held on 26 February 2021 was submitted for information. The Sub-Committee had resolved to recommend to the Constitution Committee that the pre-consultation survey responses be acknowledged and the initiation of the Council’s proposals for all parish wards be agreed.  
A 12-week consultation exercise would be commenced after the Constitution Committee had considered this matter.  
Although this item was for information only, the Chairman asked the Parish Council to consider the following:
· Start an active campaign to ‘Save Gresty in Shavington-cum-Gresty’ which would require Brave Little Tank creating the graphics/messaging.
· Publicising the proposals in the next newsletter.
· Encourage residents to write in when the consultation started, objecting to the proposed changes.
RESOLVED: (a) That a Task Group be established comprising Councillors Linda Buchanan (as lead councillor), Matt Ferguson, Kevin Gibbs, Rene Hancock and Ryan Moore, with Councillor Benjamin Gibbs agreeing to be available if required;

(b) That the Task Group, co-ordinated by the Community Manager, prepare social media publicity to engage residents in the parish to explore ways of ensuring that residents were able to express their views about the proposals;

(c) That the Constitution Committee be informed that the Parish Council strongly objected to the proposals recommended to it by the Community Governance Sub-Committee, the effect of which inter alia would be to transfer Gresty into Crewe South; 

(d) That Councillor Benjamin Gibbs attend the next meeting of the CEC Constitution Committee to express the views of the Parish Council; and

(e) That Mr W Atteridge be thanked for his offer to provide information in respect of housing numbers in the parish.

In response to a Member’s question about the legitimacy of this proposed campaign, the Clerk advised that there may be an issue around telling residents to object to the proposals, as there may be residents in the parish who might support the proposals.  

Borough Councillor Marren offered to attend meetings of the Task Group if required. 


(Notes: 

(a) Chris Mead of Brave Little Tank had been in attendance for discussion of this item and withdrew from the meeting at the conclusion of the item.
(b) Borough Councillor David Marren withdrew from the meeting at this point in the proceedings.

(c) Councillor Nicola Cooper withdrew from the meeting during discussion of this item).
408
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN - GRANT
It was reported that Groundwork UK (the delivery arm of Locality) had reduced the level of grant awarded.

The application was for £3,830 and this had been reduced to £1,733.27. The following was being funded:


A5 artwork/layout





£120.00


3,000 A5 single-sided flyers




£166.65


Printing 300 A4 Neighbourhood Plans



£558.00


Artwork for Referendum version of the Neighbourhood Plan
£400.00


Artwork for Parish Newsletter




£150.00


Artwork for banners





£150.00


Printing six banners 2000 mm x 750 mm



£188.62








    Total
          £1,733.27

As reported at the February meeting, the sum of £1,600 which was allocated for the Community Manager to organise and post Neighbourhood Plan documents onto the website had been declined as the only items which could be funded must be external to the organisation. A sum of £140 for social media had also been excluded as there was no quotation for the work. Other minor items had been excluded on the basis that Groundwork UK had decided they could not be delivered before 31 March 2021. 
409
FINANCIAL MATTERS 



409.1
Payments made under the revised Scheme of Delegation
The following payments were reported as being made by the Clerk under the revised Scheme of Delegation adopted at the July 2020 meeting of the Parish Council. These were additional to the various direct debits made. Financial statements would be provided for the April meeting.

	£142.00
	Scottish Power (Village Hall)

	£476.98
	Creative Cloud – package to assist the Community Manager in his social media role

	£90.00
	Beardmore Accountants – payroll service (two invoices – 2266 and 2267

	£237.72
	North Staffs Fire – fire inspection of Village Hall 

	£97.20
	Shavington Village Festival Committee – ¼ page ad in Village Voice 

	£144.00
	Crystal Clean – Village Hall cleaning (Inv 1686)

	£1,636.86
	Water Plus – Village Hall 

	£180.00
	Crystal Clean (South Cheshire) Invoice 1708 - £150.00 net and £30.00 VAT.

	£472.80
	Northwich Town Council – Invoice 4788 - £394.00 net and £78.80 VAT


409.2
Removal/Replacement of Damaged Planter

It was reported that the Clerk, in consultation with the Chairman, had accepted a quotation of £394.00 (from Northwich Town Council) for the removal of the planter which had been damaged owing to a road traffic collision.

The Clerk would enquire into the possibility of making an insurance claim. 

Members also discussed the replacement planter, and the Clerk was asked to source whisky half-barrels which could be used as planters. 

It was also suggested that the two planters, currently located in the Village Hall car park could be installed at the top of Greenfields.

409.3
Energy Suppliers – Village Hall

EDF had withdrawn its offer of supplying electricity at the Village Hall as the hall was regarded as ‘high risk’. EDF had undertaken to provide quotes from other providers and was expecting these to be available in time for the meeting.

Councillor Kevin Gibbs undertook to make further enquiries and report to the April meeting of the Parish Council. 
409.4
Payment and Installation of New Bench on Newcastle Road

The Parish Council had already authorised the purchase of an additional bench, to be located opposite to Huntersfield on Newcastle Road. The last bench ordered was a Lowther and this was installed by a former councillor.

The Clerk had been asked to contact a former councillor to enquire if he would be able to quote for this work for the Parish Council. He had now confirmed his availability and the Clerk would place the order for the bench, to be delivered to the ex-councillor’s house for installation. 

409.5
Fixed Assets Audit Issues – 2019-2020


One of the outstanding issues raised by the Internal Auditor during the audit of 2019-2020 was that the fixed assets had been incorrectly recorded. The Clerk had conducted an investigation and reported the outcome to both the Internal and External Auditor as part of the audit of 2019-2020.

On 23 February 2021, Councillors K Gibbs and R Hancock met with the Clerk to review the assets list. 

RESOLVED: That the revised assets list be submitted to the meeting to be held on 7 April 2021 at which time the Council could approve it for inclusion in the accounts documentation for 2020-2021.
410
PLANNING APPLICATIONS 


410.1
Planning Applications

The Parish Council was invited to comment on the following planning applications. 

21/0729N
Langtry Barn, Shavington Hall, Weston Lane, CW2 5AT




Drive-through car port and glazed link.


20/5373N
2 Broomhall Drive, Shavington CW2 5SW




Single-storey extension to side of dwelling


21/0694N
8 Gresty Lane, Shavington CW2 5DD




Proposed construction of new two-storey detached house


RESOLVED: That no comments be made on planning applications Nos. 21/0729N, 20/5373N and 21/0694N

410.2
Southern Planning Committee


The Parish Council was entitled to be represented at the Southern Planning Committee meeting to be held on 3 March 2021 to speak in respect of the following planning application: 

20/5236N
Forget-Me-Not Fields, adjacent to Old Puseydale, Main Road,




Shavington – CW2 5DU




Installation of an ecological burial ground with associated access, car parking 


and associated infrastructure with ancillary facilities
It was reported that this application had been refused at the Southern Planning Committee held earlier in the day.

The Clerk had notified Members to establish if anyone wished to attend the meeting to present the Council’s views, but had received no response.

411
LENGTHSMAN
411.1
A Task Group of the Environment and Recreation Committee had considered the requirements for a lengthsman. The Group’s preferred option was that the lengthsman should be an independent contractor, rather than an employee. The following documents were submitted:
· Role Requirements

· Contract Requirements. 
RESOLVED: (a) That Parish Council approve the appointment of a lengthsman as an independent contractor; and

(b) That both the role requirements and contract requirements be approved, as amended at the meeting. 
411.2
Contracts Committee (Interview Panel)
The Parish Council was asked to appoint a Panel which could interview potential contractors for the role of lengthsman. 

RESOLVED: (a) That the role requirements and contract requirements for a lengthsman be approved; 
(b) That Councillors V Adams, K Gibbs, R Hancock and M Ferguson be appointed as the Contracts Committee to consider applications from potential contractors to carry out the lengthsman duties in the parish; 

(c) That the contract price be limited to £4,000 for a year; and
(d) That the Committee be given delegated power to:

· Interview contractors.

· Appoint a contractor for a 12-month period.

412
POLICIES

The Parish Council was invited to consider adopting the following two policies. These were the first two of several policies which the Council would be recommended to adopt.

· Anti-bullying and Harassment Policy (Dignity at Work)

· Grievance Procedure

RESOLVED: (a) That the Anti-bullying and Harassment Policy, and the Grievance Procedure, be adopted with immediate effect.

413
INFORMATION ITEM – CLERK/RFO APPLICATIONS
The applications for the post of Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer would be sent to the Appointments Committee on 13 March 2021 (day after closing date for applications). The Committee would then be asked to shortlist the applicants and suggest dates for interviewing candidates.


(Note: Councillor V Adams withdrew from the meeting at this point in the proceedings.)

414
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED: That in accordance with Paragraph 1 (2) of The Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, the press and public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items owing to the confidential nature of the business to transacted and the public interest would not be served in disclosing that information. 
415
RECREATIONAL LAND IN THE PARISH


(Reason for exclusion: Commercial sensitivity and reveals the names of individuals)


Further to discussion at the Parish Council meeting on 3 February 2021, the Parish Council was asked to consider the recommendations of a Task Group of the Environment and Recreation Committee.

414.1
The Group recommended proceeding to Stage 2 with a total of five sites having been identified as potentially suitable for a recreational space in the parish.

RESOLVED: (a) That Meller Speakman be authorised to proceed to Stage 2 of the project. 

(b) That Meller Speakman be instructed to cease work on eight sites identified by the Task Group as being no longer suitable, for the reasons given; and 

416
140 MAIN ROAD, SHAVINGTON


(Reason for exclusion: Potential contract arrangements between the Parish Council and A N Other)
The Parish Council considered the survey report from Rory Mack Associates and was asked to decide what action should be taken.


RESOLVED: (a) That Officers from Cheshire East Council be invited to a meeting to discuss the financial implications of acquiring 140 Main Road, Shavington;

(b) That following that meeting, the Parish Council arrange a public meeting; and

(c) That in due course, Rory Mack Associates be asked for a quotation to carry out a valuation of the building.
417
QUOTATION – TREE SURGERY WORK – CAMERON AVENUE

(Reason for exclusion: Commercial sensitivity)

The Clerk had contacted three tree surgeons to request a quotation for inspection of the trees at the cul-de-sac end of Cameron Avenue to (a) identify the species, (b) the condition of each, and (c) recommend action required.

One quotation only had been received, and this matter was, therefore, deferred to the April 2021 meeting.

418
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
 7 April 2021
…………………………………………………….Chairman

The meeting commenced at 7.30 pm and concluded at 10.40 pm 
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